 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2016/17 (NO 3)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
The Meadow Room on 
Monday 12th September 2016 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR B SMITH
CLLR M BOOTH
IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)


1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr Samir Jassal, Cllr K Smith. 
Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 11th July 2016. Cllr Dymond mentioned a couple of small typos that the Clerk noted. All agreed and signed by the Chairman, Cllr Dymond.
2. Declaration of Interests:  None.
3. Mr Andrew Mayfield, Cobham Landscape Detectives
Mr Mayfield updated the Parish Council on the project which is looking at the local landscape, beginning by looking at the archaeological background to the area. He also explained the work that has recently taken place at the location of the lost lodge cottage in the woods near the Mausoleum, including showing everyone some of the finds. Research suggests that it was built in the1780s for the Darnley family, surviving until the 1950s when it is suspected to have been bulldozed. Today a small footprint remains. Mr Mayfield showed some photos and drawings which can also be seen on the website: http://shornewoodsarchaeology.co.uk/cobham-landscape-detectives
The remains of a Victorian building were discovered, including a bread oven and large cellar. A local villager grew up there so her memories have helped build a picture. A water cock stamped 1909 haS also been found. Finds include a piece that looks like a souvenir from the Ashes period - a Kangaroo and cricket bat can be seen. Maybe Lord Darnley commissioned it after the1880s success. A ceramic egg was also found, as well as 20h century tin lids and a led soldier from the 1940s. 
The site itself has been the subject of some vandalism episodes. It was agreed with the National Trust that the footings will be left exposed but it was agreed that they may need to cover them if there are further incidents. The back part of the buildings have been filled in. In the future they may put in some signage by the main path or by the Mausoleum. The finds will stay with Jonathan Ireland at the National Trust for open days and to display in The Barn. Mr Mayfield explained that he has also walked some of John Jackson’s land. Some medieval and post medieval pottery have turned up, as well as a few Bronze age finds and some flint. The team are trying to understand how people used the landscape, by using geophysics to assist with this too. 
The plan is to look at the trees over the winter, and the team are trying to gain permission to do some geophysics at West Park, which should link in with Cobham Villa, Cobham Hall, Ashenbank and the village. They would like to organise a test drill at the end of July 2017 which will coincide with the Festival of Archaeology at the end of the school term. People may want to dig holes in their own gardens. The plan is to see how far back we can go in history. For example, we already know about Roman activity and a prehistoric burial mound in Ashenbank, but what further evidence can we find? Also trying to track dates for a track that once ran through Cobham Woods from Cobham to Rochester. The National Trust has given permission for a dig on their land. 

One parishioner said that Cobham Cricket Club hold archives dating back to 1850s and they would be really interested in anything that the team finds that is cricket-related. 

Cllr Booth told Mr Mayfield that Colin Ralph has done a lot of work on the history of the village so he would be an interesting person to speak to. 

Cllr M Haig said she would be happy for them to carry out some geophysics on her land.  

4. Discussion on proposed defibrillators in the village
Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council has been discussing the possibility of having defibrillators in the village so interested parties had been invited along to the meeting to try to find a way forward. 
John Jackson from the Sports Association said that he thought it was a good idea. He has also spoken to the Bowls Club who have also agreed. 
Clare Hargrove, Chair of the pre-school committee explained that a scheme is available to educational establishments to provide defibrillators at a reduced rate. The pre-school cannot afford to buy one in its own right but they could possibly facilitate the purchase of one in the Meadow Room. It was her hope that all Meadow Room regular users could come together to buy one. The Meadow Room Committee have said that they do not think there is a need for one. 
Cllr Bryan Sweetland said that grants were available from the Rural Forum. The closing date is early October. Individual organisations could apply for those grants. Cllr Dymond said that the prices suggested by KALC (Kent Association for Local Councils) was approximately £850, plus £450 for outside cabinet. Cllr Dyer said that his research had not found anything for less than £1600.

After some discussion, Cllr Sweetland said that he would be happy to support the Parish Council in applying for a grant on behalf of all the village groups and organisations. Steve Gray, Community Warden said that there is a voluntary group in Gravesend who come out and provide training on resuscitation and use of the defibrillator. Steve also suggested contacting the local Lions Club and Rotary Club to see if they have any schemes. Clerk to investigate.
It was agreed that the preferred locations would be the Meadow Room, the Sports Club in Cobham, and St Mary’s Church Room in Sole Street. The Parish Council would seek approval from the Church and the Meadow Rooms before submitting a grant application.  

A parishioner said that the College could be a possible location. Cllr Dymond said that this would be something for the College Trustees Board to consider.

Parishioners Comments
John Jackson thanked everyone who came to the fete. £13000 was raised this this year. He said he would also be looking at the small amount of knotweed again too.  
It was reported that a resident in The Street received a letter from KCC Highways requesting that vegetation overhanging from their property into Cobhambury Road be cut back. The letter came as a surprise to the resident as KCC had previously advised them not to cut it back as it slows traffic down. However, subsequent to the letter being received, it has now been cut and looks much better. 

KCC

Cllr Sweetland reported that the KCC Transportation plan is out for consultation, all questionnaires to be completed and returned by end of October. He said he would like to draw attention to the section on the Lower Thames Crossing which the Parish Council may wish to disagree with in the reply that we submit.  Bob Lane, Shorne Parish Council has written a mock response which is posted on his Abridge2far page. Clerk to circulate. 

The new Police and Crime Commissioner has been out to visit the rural villages around Maidstone and Cllr Sweetland asked whether Gravesham rural would be interested to meet him, which he would be happy to facilitate. He said he would like to be able to get a good number of people together to make it a worthwhile visit. Cllr Dymond suggested the Annual Parish Assembly but also said she would discuss it with the other KALC Rural groups and send some dates through. 
Cllr Sweetland mentioned the footway in Sole Street. He said the land still needed to be acquired in order to push ahead but this is the first time in many years that any funding has been available so he is hopeful that this is resolved. 
The new soakaways in Sole Street were mentioned. Cllr Blackett said that they were supposed to be done at the beginning of August but it has not been done and he has not been able to contact the engineer to chase this. 

Cllr Sweetland asked for an update on the Cobham traffic management measures. Cllr Dymond said she had spoken to KCC Highways who claim to be waiting for payment from the Parish Council, although the Parish Council has not received any written request or invoice! Clerk to chase again. The Parish Council is still hopeful that this work will be completed during October half-term as this is the assurance given by KCC Highways.
Cllr Sweetland said he would be happy to progress with the ‘Unsuitable for HGVs sign’ but the Parish Council would have to make sure that they are selecting the right size and location for the sign Clerk to follow-up. 

Cllr Haig asked Steve Gray, Community Warden if he had any ‘No buyers, no sellers’ signs for elderly residents to place in their windows. Steve Gray suggested contacting the Neighbourhood Watch in Rochester (01634 792131). It was all suggested that these could be printed off the internet. 
Steve Gray reported that he recently went to the school at the end of the day and spoke to someone who did not understand that it was dangerous parking at the end of Lawrence Drive on the corner with The Street. 
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond said that hopefully by half-term we should have the majority of measures in place although the yellow lines in Lawrence Drive will be a bit later.

Rookery Corner and overgrown foliage
It was reported that this was not a problem at the moment. Remove from agenda.
Sunken drain covers in The Street
The Clerk reported that these have now been identified as belonging to Southern Water. This has been logged with them and we are awaiting a response. 

The drain by the Leather bottle was also reported as being particularly foul smelling. Clerk to report. 

Manhole cover in Sole Street

The Clerk reported that KCC Highways investigated this but were unable to identify what the manhole cover covered as when they lifted it all they could see was mud. It was considered too dangerous to drill down in case there were any wires so they have tarmacked over the drain to create a smooth surface when vehicles pass over it. 


Halfpence Lane 
It was reported that Scripps has cut their hedge back but the road signs can still not be seen clearly due to overgrown vegetation. Clerk to report again. 
Blocked gullies along The Street
It was reported that the gullies are still blocked and grass is growing through. Cllr Dymond asked Cllr B Smith to take a look and Clerk to report to KCC Highways again. 
Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park
The Parish Council and KCC Highways are waiting for a reply from the Solicitors of the people who own some of the land in Sole Street that we require a section of for the proposed footway.
Overgrown foliage in Manor Road from National Trust property 

Jonathan Ireland has confirmed that this is the responsibility of the residents. 

The school hedge by the phonebox was cut back. 

Footpath from water pump to Jeskyns
This has now been cleared. 

Jeskyns (parking) and parking generally
It was reported that this has not been a problem recently. 
It was also reported that two cars are regularly parking outside the Church. It was suggested that the Parish Council request for the traffic warden to come out but it was decided that we would first try to speak to those people suspected of parking there. It was also stated that people probably do not realise they are not supposed to park there as there are no double lines. 
Dogs on leads/pick up after your dogs
Cllr Arnott showed two versions of the signs being suggested for the upper Sports field. It was also suggested that some reminder signs for clearing up after dogs also be put up on the lower field where there have been issues reported recently. Both fields are regularly used by school children and the dog fouling is becoming a nuisance.  
Cobham College update

Cllr Dymond reported that there had been a recent meeting with the Chairman of Trustees and some residents. The Chairman had sent a letter to all residents inviting them to the meeting where they said they would welcome them establishing a Residents Association. A resident who was present said that the meeting went very well and was well received. 
Litter issues
Cllr Dymond said that she would like the Parish Council to have two organised litter-picks per year. She said we should look at when KCC schedule their hedgerow cuts and then organise for after that. The Clerk said that it was disappointing that not many people turned up to help for the last week, which was a shame as they take a fair amount of organising. Cllr Dymond said all the Councillors would have to help with advertising them further.  
Cllr Booth asked that the litter in Watling Street be reported again. 

One parishioner said that a lot of the litter comes from the black sacks which split as there are no wheely bins for dirty refuse and they are not handled well by the refuse collectors. Cllr Dymond said she would speak to GBC about it at the upcoming Chairmans’ meeting. 

Bulb planting

Cllr Dymond said she would like to plant some bulbs on the land opposite the school. Cllr Arnott said she can get cheap daffodil bulbs. Cllr Arnott said we could arrange planting at the end of October.
6. Ongoing Items

Playing Fields

Cllr B Smith said he thought that some of those benches which we thought would have to be disposed of could still be saved. He also said that the Bowls Club one needs fixing again. Cllr Dyer said he would ask the contractor to look at it again. Cllr Smith said he would look at all the benches again after the cricket season is finished. He said he would also speak to the Bowls Club about moving that bench away from the overflow pipe. 
Cllr Dymond explained that the Bowls Club want to extend the period of their lease to 25 years instead of 20 years, starting from now until 2046 when lease has to be looked at again. All Councillors agreed.  

Footpaths
John Jackson is looking at the knotweed at the back of the sports field again. 

Cllr Dymond invited Cllr Arnott to the Gravesham Rights of Way Committee meeting.  
Transport

Cllr Blackett is attending the Joint Transportation Board meeting. 
Planning
Results of previous applications considered by Parish Council

Ref No 20160528 - Darnley Mausoleum Cobham Park Lodge Lane Cobham Gravesend Kent

Application for Listed Building Consent for the installation of circular brass daisy vents under the overhang of the outer lunettes.

Permitted (CPC did not object)

Ref No 20150636 - The Oaks Sallows Shaw Cobham Gravesend Kent DA13 9BP

Conversion and extension of existing garage into a one bedroom annex and construction of a swimming pool.

Permitted (CPC objected)

Appeal Ref APP/K2230/D16/3148074 - The Cottage Lodge Lane DA12 3BS

Appeal dismissed (3 August 2016) by the Planning Inspectorate (decision notice attached), GBC refused permission (CPC did not object)

Land Norbound Sole Street Station, known as the “Old Varnish Factory”.

GBC Enforcement Officer is persuing Mr Kingsley-Smith the owner.  Currently being sublet to Mr Stenhouse, as caravan storage.  Local Planning Authority have consistently advised that the industrial use (presently undetermined whether falling under B1 or B2) ceased in 1988 and that the demolition of the buildings that substantiated the use, effectively negated any lawful use of the site and that it was considered to have a nil use.

The use of the land for storage purposes would fall under Use Class B8, as such planning permission will be required.

Ref. No: 20160305 – 3 Battle Street, Cobham DA12 3DB

Construction of vehicular access, provision of hard standing for one car parking space and removal of a dead tree.

Permitted – CPC had no objection (to the revised plan)

New Applications

Ref No 20160724 - 89 Sallows Shaw, DA13 9BP

Conversion of existing garage, erection of a single storey rear and side extension to form a utility room and additional living room.

CPC has no objections, but note that the description of  "utility room and living room” in the title appear on the plans to include kitchen facilities in the utility room and bedroom/living provision in the former garage.

Ref No 20160760 - Leighton Sole Street Cobham  DA13 0XZ
Application for a Lawful Development Certificate in respect of the proposed use of land within the residential curtilage for the stationing of a mobile home as a granny annexe incidental to the main dwelling. 

Pending, comments required by 1 October.

Ref No 20160742 & 20160743 –   The New College of Cobham, Cobhambury Road Cobham Gravesend Kent.

Alterations to the Hall to provide secondary fire escape together with improved accessibility and improveents together with new toilets.  Installation of new log burner ith stainless steel insulated flue within existing chimney, installation of guarded log burner to improve heating within Hall.  Redecoration of main hall with lim-wash paint to walls.  Restoration of existing external stone work to ground floor window facing inner courtyard.

CPC has no objections.
Cllr K Smith, although not present, has requested that the Parish Council discuss the KCC Transport plan at the next meeting. The deadline for completing the questionnaire is 30th October.  To discuss at next meeting.

Neighbourhood Forum Report

It was noted that grant applications had already been discussed. The deadline for submissions is 30th October.  
The next meeting is schedules for 12th October. The topic is helping isolated residents.
6th March is the date for the next public meeting. 

Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
Cllr Dymond explained that we have access to £20,000 which KCC will use to draw up the plans. All residents from Scratton Fields to Round Street have been spoken to. KCC have since made another inspection and it is now back in the hands of the planners. We are also waiting to hear back from the Solicitors for the owners of the Cherry Orchard. The Planners are looking at options for both sides of the road in their plans. 

One parishioner asked whether the planners are taking into account traffic calming. Cllr Dymond said they had said they did not want to disrupt the landscape and would keep as many trees as possible to help with this. Traffic calming was talked about so we await their plans. She also said that they would be putting the white lines back in by the pond. 

The Clerk reported that emails had been received from residents in Cobham and Sole Street regarding speeding issues. 
Cllr Dymond said that when we have plans there will be a meeting with all residents to discuss the plans.

Cllr Dymond asked one resident who was particularly concerned about speeding and traffic volumes in the village to send in an email.  
Sweepshole Pond
A cut was due at the end of the summer but this has not been done. Clerk to chase and also re-look at dates in the contract for year ahead. 
7. GBC Matters

No report.

8. Correspondence
Cllr B Smith reported a pothole along Sole Street, by Rookery Corner. Clerk to report.
Cllr Dymond said she would be working with Cllr Gabbitas on a programme of repairs for the village pump wall.

Cllr B Smith requested that the parish Council consider changing the date for the next Parish Council meeting as it clashes with a concert in the church. 
It was agreed that the date be changed to Tuesday 11th. Clerk to update the website and  re-book St Mary’s Church Room. 

9. Parish Councillors
Cllr Gabbitas reported that the Meadow Room has two meetings coming up:
21st Sep at 7.30pm. MR – open session by new Chairman, Chris Antrobus. 

5th Oct at 7.30pm Extraordinary meeting, community users etc, 

10. Any other Business

On the proposal of Cllr S Dyer, seconded by Cllr M Booth, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
26/07/16
All Seasons Projects
(benches)


£379.00

14/08/16
Clerk’s salary (Aug)




£216.80

14/08/16
Maintenance salary (Aug)



£144.00

24/08/16
EDF Energy





£681.64

25/08/16
Fastnet





£57.88

12/09/16
Clerk’s salary (Sep)
                                                £216.80

12/09/16
Maintenance salary (Sep)



£115.20

12/09/16
Clerk’s expenses (Microsoft 365 - £59.99, 

£149.98

McAffee Internet security 2 yr subscription

 - £89.99)

Total






       

£1961.30

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 10.10pm.

Chairman......................................................................................................................................
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